
 

Stakeholder Briefing – Issue 51  
 
Key Messages and links to 21 January 2022 

Welcome to Health Education England’s regular stakeholder bulletin. In this bulletin 
we will provide:  
 

• COVID-19 latest updates 

• Overview of HEE education and training news  

• An update from your regional office  
 

 

HEE COVID-19 latest updates  
We have created a COVID-19 update webpage that provides guidance and 

information from HEE, which applies to all students and trainees. This webpage also 
includes HEE COVID-19 surge guidance.  
 
To keep up to date with plans for medical training recovery, visit HEE COVID-19 

webpages. 
 
Vaccination as a Condition of Deployment: frequently asked questions 
Frequently asked questions (FAQ) for Pre-registration Nursing and Midwifery and 

Allied Health Profession Students have been published on the HEE website.  
 
This FAQ has been developed to respond to some of the questions asked by 
students in relation to vaccination as a condition of deployment. This is a live FAQ 
and will be reviewed and updated in order to provide advice and guidance. We will 

continue to work with the Council of Deans of Health who are also looking at a 
number of issues and plan to offer some support and information. 
 
 

We are supporting all professions to 

rapidly grow to meet the needs of patients: 
 

Nursing 
Pandemic inspires ‘future nurses’ with a welcome increase in school and 

college leavers looking to enter the profession 

A record number of 18-year-olds applied to study nursing in England in 2021, with 

the COVID pandemic playing a significant factor in their decision to apply, according 

to a new UCAS report published today in collaboration with HEE. 

 

This has been accompanied by an overall rise in the number of nursing applicants 

across all ages, with a record 28,815 choosing a nursing course in England as their 

first choice through UCAS. The pandemic has shone a positive spotlight on the 

https://www.hee.nhs.uk/covid-19/covid-19-updates-all-professions-october-2020-onwards
https://www.hee.nhs.uk/covid-19/covid-19-updates-all-professions-october-2020-onwards
https://www.hee.nhs.uk/covid-19/training-recovery-support
https://www.hee.nhs.uk/covid-19/training-recovery-support
https://www.hee.nhs.uk/covid-19/vaccination-condition-deployment


 

profession and raised the public profile of nursing. This, together with the 

introduction of the Learning Support Fund, promotion of nursing careers through the 

award-winning We are the NHS campaign, and an investment of £55 million into 

practice placements, has contributed to the increase in applications to study nursing. 

Read more on the HEE website.  

 

AHPs 
Newly trained mammographers boost breast screening workforce 

A HEE-funded training programme to boost the breast screening workforce is 

celebrating its first 50 new apprentices. The newly qualified mammographers are 

now working in the NHS Breast Screening Programme and breast units.  Another 70 

apprentices are already in training and will qualify over the next two years, with 

further intakes planned. 

 

The apprenticeship is part of a comprehensive programme of training, recruitment 

and career development aimed at tackling the national workforce shortages in NHS 

breast imaging and is funded by Health Education England. To find out more, visit 

the National Breast Imaging Academy website.  

 

Allied Health Professions’ Research and Innovation Strategy coming soon! 

This strategy will set out a bold strategic vision to support and accelerate the 

research and innovation agenda for all the Allied Health disciplines and will provide a 

framework to drive transformational impact for AHP research and innovation, 

specifically for enhanced visibility, reputation, influence and impact on services. 

 

This Strategy has been developed in a co-production approach, working closely with 

the research leads of the 14 Allied Health professional associations, as well as a 

wide range of other key stakeholders. . 

 

New guidance for diagnostic imaging support worker roles 

We have published guidance, in collaboration with the Society of Radiographers, to 

maximise the contribution of the diagnostic imaging support workforce to deliver safe 

and effective care.  

 

The guidance sets out roles and responsibilities for diagnostic imaging support 

workers, including assistant practitioners, at four career levels. It provides additional, 

profession-specific competencies that complement the AHP Support Worker 

Competency, Education and Career Development Framework. The guidance will 

enable services to develop and deploy support workers effectively to meet patient 

needs and service demand in the context of the Richards’ review and development 

of imaging pathways. Access the guidance on the HEE website.   

 

 

Mental health 
NHS Talking Therapies campaign 

https://www.hee.nhs.uk/news-blogs-events/news/pandemic-inspires-%E2%80%98future-nurses%E2%80%99-welcome-increase-school-college-leavers-looking-enter-profession
https://nationalbreastimagingacademy.org/radiography/mammography-associate-apprenticeship/
https://www.hee.nhs.uk/our-work/allied-health-professions/enable-workforce/developing-role-ahp-support-workers/ahp-support-worker-competency-education-career-development
https://www.hee.nhs.uk/our-work/allied-health-professions/enable-workforce/developing-role-ahp-support-workers/ahp-support-worker-competency-education-career-development
https://www.hee.nhs.uk/our-work/allied-health-professions/enable-workforce/developing-role-ahp-support-workers/diagnostic-radiography-support-workers


 

NHS England and NHS Improvement has launched a new mental health campaign 

to highlight that feelings of anxiety and depression can affect us all – and the NHS is 

there to help. The NHS provides a range of talking therapies for common mental 

health issues such as anxiety and depression, which are free, effective and 

confidential.  

 

Famous faces from across music and radio, including Craig David, Tom Grennan, 

Laura Mvula, Nicola Roberts, Ella Henderson, Max George, as well as an NHS 

therapist and real people who have benefited from the NHS mental health Talking 

Therapy services are supporting the campaign in a powerful new video featuring the 

lyrics of the Beatles’ song ‘Help!’, which calls on people who are struggling to reach 

out for support through NHS services - either by referring themselves, or by 

contacting their GP practice who can also refer them. Visit nhs.uk/help for more 

information. 

 

Pharmacy 
Community pharmacists contribute to workforce survey 

Community pharmacy across England has contributed valuable information to a 

workforce survey which gathers information on staff numbers and skills to help plan 

the future workforce. 

 

HEE, working with NHS England and NHS Improvement, commissioned the 

Community Pharmacy Workforce Survey (2021) across England to understand how 

the size and make-up of the community pharmacy workforce has changed since the 

last survey was conducted in 2017. It provides a snapshot of the community 

pharmacy workforce in spring 2021 and will help HEE and partners to inform future 

planning and investment decisions. Read more on the HEE website.  

 

Newly Qualified Pharmacist pathway  

This new (optional) pathway is designed for learners across all sectors of pharmacy, 

to help them meet their development needs as they enter newly qualified practice.   

  

The pathway aims to link the initial education and training reforms to a continuum of 

post-registration development. It is also intended to help pharmacists make the 

transition to more independent learning, and to act as a stepping-stone towards 

advanced practice. Find out more about funded support and how to register on our 

website.  

   

Summer 2023 trainee foundation trainees 

A reminder that employer applications are now being invited for the next round of the 

National Foundation Trainee Pharmacist Recruitment Scheme via Oriel.  

Recruitment will take place in September-October 2022 for trainees beginning their 

Foundation training in Summer 2023. The deadline for employers to register to 

recruit via the National Recruitment Scheme and submit programme information for 

the 2023-24 cohort is Tuesday 1 March 2022. More information here 

https://www.nhs.uk/mental-health/talking-therapies-medicine-treatments/talking-therapies-and-counselling/nhs-talking-therapies/
https://www.hee.nhs.uk/our-work/pharmacy/community-pharmacy-workforce-survey
https://www.hee.nhs.uk/our-work/pharmacy/initial-education-training-pharmacists-reform-programme/newly-qualified-pharmacist-pathway#:~:text=The%20HEE%20Newly%20Qualified%20Pharmacist,they%20enter%20newly%20qualified%20practice.
https://www.hee.nhs.uk/our-work/pharmacy/initial-education-training-pharmacists-reform-programme/newly-qualified-pharmacist-pathway#:~:text=The%20HEE%20Newly%20Qualified%20Pharmacist,they%20enter%20newly%20qualified%20practice.
https://www.lasepharmacy.hee.nhs.uk/national-recruitment/employer-registration/?utm_campaign=%7B~messageName~%7D&utm_source=emailCampaign&utm_content=%7B~mailVariationId~%7D&utm_medium=email


 

 

 

Workforce and education initiatives 
 
Wondering about BMJ Best Practice?  
Want to understand more on how to get the best out of this award-winning, clinical 

decision-making tool?  It is free to the NHS in England thanks to our HEE funding! 
So why not take just 30 mins to ask questions, find out how to sign up then navigate 
the resource that is available on desktop and mobile app, on or offline, 24/7.   
Book today – places available now!   

  

e-Learning for Health 

Keep up to date with all the latest additions to the eLfH platform here.  

 

 

Advancing Practice stakeholder engagement  

HEE is seeking to engage stakeholders on The Centre for Advancing Practice’s 

approach to multi-professional advanced practice credentials. This is ahead of the 

Centre’s full credential approval and assurance process being launched in 2022. The 

exercise runs to 28 February 2022 and involves:    

• A briefing document that explains the Centre’s approach 

• Webinars to support stakeholder engagement  11 February 1pm and 15 

February 11am 

• An online platform for providing feedback 

• By-invitation virtual roundtable discussions with stakeholder groups. 

 

We recognise current service and workforce pressures in the context of Covid. We 

will keep engagement levels under careful review, including to identify what we need 

to do to best enable full opportunity for feedback. We look forward to your 

engagement in the exercise and value your continued input to how we develop the 

Centre’s approach to multi-professional credentials. 

 

Webinar: Delivery of COVID-19 booster and paediatric vaccines - Lessons from 

Malaysia, Philippines and the UK 

As COVID-19 vaccines continue to be deployed around the world, countries are now 

planning for and actively administering booster doses and vaccines for their 

paediatric populations.  

What has the experience been in different countries? What have been the successes 

and challenges? 

Join BMJ, in partnership with the Asian Development Bank, the UK Government’s 

Better Health Programme and UK National Health Service (NHS), for a webinar on 

Friday 18 February 2022, with an expert panel of speakers from Malaysia, 

Philippines and the United Kingdom. Register for the webinar online. 

https://www.bmj.com/company/bmj-best-practice-training-sessions/
https://www.e-lfh.org.uk/news/
https://healtheducationengland.sharepoint.com/:b:/g/Comms/Digital/EW6B35ZjpzBBtRnTE7D4WxIBgNoCwzwdUHwTVA5gN3Q82w
https://protect-eu.mimecast.com/s/_bTgCLvw6umromMcBZYqj?domain=teams.microsoft.com
https://teams.microsoft.com/l/meetup-join/19%3ameeting_MTBlNTY2NmYtOWYwMi00OTFhLWFkODMtMTQ5MmU2OWUyMmY0%40thread.v2/0?context=%7b%22Tid%22%3a%22ffa7912b-b097-4131-9c0f-d0e80755b2ab%22%2c%22Oid%22%3a%22fa944b15-bea0-4b88-b7dd-c1c46f3eb0bf%22%2c%22IsBroadcastMeeting%22%3atrue%7d&btype=a&role=a
https://teams.microsoft.com/l/meetup-join/19%3ameeting_MTBlNTY2NmYtOWYwMi00OTFhLWFkODMtMTQ5MmU2OWUyMmY0%40thread.v2/0?context=%7b%22Tid%22%3a%22ffa7912b-b097-4131-9c0f-d0e80755b2ab%22%2c%22Oid%22%3a%22fa944b15-bea0-4b88-b7dd-c1c46f3eb0bf%22%2c%22IsBroadcastMeeting%22%3atrue%7d&btype=a&role=a
https://forms.office.com/r/6B2H4ebMiw
https://zoom.us/webinar/register/WN_WjkSnNvXT-muKHjvYOWxlA


 

 

 
REGIONAL UPDATE 
  

New stakeholder update 

The next issue of our stakeholder update will look very different. We’re refreshing it 

to include more east of England news from HEE that is important to you, and it’ll 

have a new design.  

Watch out for the new update coming from HEEStakeholders@news.hee.nhs.uk – 

you may want to add this email address to your safe senders list. 

 

FURTHER INFORMATION  
  
By following @NHS_HealthEdEng you can keep up to date with new information and 
resources as they are published. Most importantly are the notifications of webinars 

being broadcast during the week.  
  
Right now, making sure we are communicating properly is obviously incredibly 
important. If there's any information you think is missing on HEE's webpages, please 

let us know by submitting your question to the HEE Q&A helpdesk.  

 

 

 

mailto:HEEStakeholders@news.hee.nhs.uk
https://www.hee.nhs.uk/coronavirus-covid-19/coronavirus-covid-19-information-trainees/frequently-asked-questions
https://t.co/A9FdipsACl?amp=1

